



Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

September 11, 2008 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 11, 2008.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Absent:
Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Visitors:
Ann Edwards and MJ Namin.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 11, 2008 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Ten seconds of silence was observed in honor of the 7th anniversary of 9/11. 

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.

3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  August 14, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the August 14, 2008 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. July 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the July 2008 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. July 2008 Finance Report 
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the July 2008 finance report and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
4.
Tax Collector 2008 Order of Collection and Recharge of Prior Years’ Taxes
· Mayor Becker requested a motion from the council on the 2008 Order of Collection for the current year Municipal Property taxes.
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to order the tax collector to collect the current year’s taxes and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The Order of Collection is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA



COUNTY OF UNION

Town of Mineral Springs

ORDER OF COLLECTION

2008 MUNICIPAL PROPERTY TAXES


To the Tax Collector of the Town of Mineral Springs:

You are hereby authorized, empowered, and commanded to collect the taxes set forth in the tax records filed in the office of the Town Clerk and in the tax receipts herewith delivered to you, in the amounts and from the taxpayers likewise therein set forth.  Such taxes are hereby declared to be a first lien upon all real property of the respective taxpayers in the Town of Mineral Springs, and this order shall be a full and sufficient authority to direct, require, and enable you to levy on and sell any real or personal property of such taxpayers, for and on account thereof, in accordance with law.


Witness my hand and official seal, this 11th  day of September, 2008.

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________________


Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

· Mayor Becker noted that the council charged the tax collector last month on the prior years’ taxes.
5.
Consideration of the Houston Ridge Final Plat
· Mayor Becker commented that the roads were paved and the shoulders were graded at the Houston Ridge Subdivision.  There are some very beautiful lots and a nice curvy road; they have done a very nice job.
· Ms. Brooks explained that Ms. Edwards was requesting final plat approval on the Houston Ridge Subdivision.  The subdivision has 35 lots and is located on Pleasant Grove Road.  The final plat has been slightly modified from the preliminary plat that was approved, because there was an increase in the road width.  The preliminary plat showed a road width of 18 feet and by the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance the road width has to be 20 feet.  The change in the road width modified lots 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6; however, they still comply with all requirements.  Ms. Edwards has also complied with all of the requirements of the Memorandum of Understanding dated September 13, 2007.  The planning board unanimously recommended approval of the Houston Ridge Final Plat contingent on the maintenance bond being received.  Ms. Brooks stated that she has received the required maintenance bond.  The stormwater approval has also been received.          
· Councilwoman Countryman made a motion to approve the Houston Ridge Final Plat and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None    
6.
Presentation by Town Engineer
· Mayor Becker explained that Town Engineer MJ Namin was present this evening because of the town’s stormwater policy and what the town needs to do about the stormwater policy.  This came to our attention when Mr. Namin reviewed the Estates of Soen preliminary plat (the council approved it contingent on engineering approval).  After Mr. Namin reviewed the plat, he concluded that it didn’t meet the letter of the ordinance because a subdivision of this size needs detention ponds.  Mayor Becker noted that he did not believe the town intended to require certain things.  With the change to conservation design and extremely low density, in some cases the ordinance is requiring things in a residential subdivision that might actually detract from its visual quality.  We are looking for a balance of not overdoing the public safety and stormwater management aspect while still not going for things like detention ponds and excessive piping and hardened surfaces.  The policy needs to be reviewed.  Mr. Namin and the Estates of Soen engineers had to get together and kind of piece together something that would meet the ordinance and still not require a whole lot of digging up of detention ponds and other things in that subdivision that we really didn’t think were part of the design that the town was so happy with.    
· Mr. MJ Namin explained that he had been working for the Town of Mineral Springs indirectly for two or three years; he was actually town engineer last year.  Mr. Namin stated that he came to Charlotte in 1979 and graduated from UNCC in 1982 in Civil Engineering.  In 1984, he was the first planning engineer for Mecklenburg County in land development.  By working in Mecklenburg County for four and a half years he was involved with the land quality.  He was promoted to assistant regional engineer for land quality in 1987 where he stayed for two and a half years; his responsibilities were dams, mining, and erosion control (all excavation in town).  Through those duties Mr. Namin got involved with the Department of Transportation and all of their construction.  In 1989, he was promoted to assistant district engineer for NCDOT in Mecklenburg County and Union County was under them for a couple of years.  Mr. Namin was with the Department of Transportation for twelve years and in the last three years he was promoted to the county maintenance engineer.  In 1997, Indian Trail was looking for a consultant and he put his name in the hat with the other departments, such as USI, Land Development, etc.  Indian Trail hired him in 1997, as a “moonlighter” part-time consultant.  Mr. Namin now has five towns that he works for; Indian Trail, Stallings, Marvin, Mineral Springs and Fairview.   Mr. Namins’ background is transportation, hydraulics, and soil; he is a professional engineer in North Carolina, a certified professional in erosion control, and a certified professional in water quality.  Mr. Namin has 25 years of experience and land development is something that he does 10 to 12 hours a day.    
· Mr. Namin explained that when the plans for Estates at Soen got to him for review the town had already approved the subdivision.  The Estates at Soen was totally against the town’s policy, because the policy says that creation of impervious area requires detention.  This is the reason Mr. Namin came before the council this evening.  The town needs to go back and revisit the requirements of the ordinance.  Detention is for immediate downstream flooding and based on the town’s new ordinance of having two acres per lot and 50% open space, two acres for a single family residence doesn’t require detention.  Post-construction analysis became effective in North Carolina in July of 2007.  Based on post-construction requirements, in some of the watersheds you can have anywhere from 10% to 24% of impervious area (approximately 6% in the area that is related to Goose Creek) without providing detention, but after that threshold you have to come up with detention.  The town has a decision to make regarding the threshold for requiring detention in single-family subdivisions with two-acre density and 50% open space. In many cases, detention might not be necessary or desirable. All commercial sites over 20,000 square feet of impervious area need to have detention.  Mr. Namin pointed out that the information he provided the council in the agenda packet was for the council to have a “heads-up” for this discussion/open communication.  The town can have stormwater requirements based on percentages of impervious surface. Mr. Namin further noted that utilizing ditch-and-swale street design in low-density subdivisions rather than curb-and-gutter with a closed stormwater system provides a certain amount of detention in the ditches themselves, while offering better stormwater diffusion.  Mineral Springs passed the stormwater ordinance of the City of Charlotte and by doing so agreed to and approved stormwater requirements based on calculations of 10, 25, 50, and 100 years of storm. 
· Also, the Surface Water Improvement and Management (SWIM) buffer, which the town does not have, is crucial for a town that is very environmentally sensitive.  The town could start requiring a SWIM buffer, which is something that protects creeks and water quality. SWIM buffers define areas of various widths adjacent to streams that should be subject to little to no disturbance. The town has enough of open land/space so that it can put the open space close to the creek and close to the channels to save those areas from development and grading.   
· There was discussion regarding the towns’ floodplain language.  Mayor Becker pointed out the Ms. Brooks was working on new language with the upcoming adoption of the new Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) maps.  Ms. Brooks may need to discuss it with Mr. Namin.  Mr. Namin suggested that Mineral Springs look at the Marvin language, because it is very strict language that goes beyond the requirements of FEMA.      Ms. Brooks pointed out that Mineral Springs did adopt the language from Marvin in February of 2007.  Mr. Namin explained that the language had been changed since then because of the 2007 flood study.  
· Mayor Becker pointed out that this agenda item was the town’s opportunity have Mr. Namin give the council background on what the ordinances mean and from this point Mr. Namin will work with Ms. Brooks and the planning board to look at things to get the floodplain and the stormwater requirements to be more compatible with each other and to reflect more of what the town wants rather than some of these that were adopted from other jurisdictions that are conflicting with the towns goals.  
7.
Consideration of a Drug Policy
· Mayor Becker explained that this is the drug policy that the council previously discussed, Ms. Brooks put it together and Attorney Bobby Griffin reviewed it.  Attorney Griffin thought it was a good starting point, but there were a couple of things that weren’t addressed: who would be in charge of the enforcement since the town does not have a manager or human resources director; there are legal and illegal substances that cause impairment, does the town want to get into that much detail; and would this be by ordinance or statement of policy.  After a lengthy discussion, there was a consensus of the council that the drug policy would be a “statement of policy” and that they would stick with “illegal” substances.  The council then tabled the item until next month in order to get more input from Attorney Griffin and to determine who the “point person” would be.   
8.
Update on Tymann Appeal 
· The council accepted the memo in the agenda packet from Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks as their update on this item.  The memo is as follows:
During the month of August, I worked with Mr. Carroll Rushing, a land surveyor, in an effort to subdivide Mr. Tymann’s 18+ acre tract in a manner that was acceptable to Mr. Tymann and in accordance with the Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances.  Ten acres on the back portion of the property has already been recombined with an adjoining property; that plat has been recorded with the Union County Register of Deeds.  The remaining eight acres will be administratively subdivided into two four-acre tracts.  Once that subdivision has been completed, two additional lots which do not abut a public street will be created.  At the August planning board meeting, the planning board approved the additional two lots through the process required in the Subdivision Ordinance under Section 408: Lots to Abut a Public Street.

In late August, I informed Attorney Ligon Bundy of the events that were transpiring and he emailed Mr. Robert Hornik, the attorney for Mr. Tymann, stating that he understood that progress was being made toward a solution and that he assumed, in light of that, that there would not be a hearing during the week of September 2nd.  Mr. Hornik replied to Mr. Bundy that it was his understanding that the plats had been approved and therefore they did not need to proceed.  Both Mr. Hornik and Mr. Bundy informed the court that dismissal of the case was forthcoming. 

As of this date, I have not received the next two plats from Mr. Rushing to complete the subdivision of the property. 

I am including a copy of the notice of voluntary dismissal on the Tymann vs. Mineral Springs petition. 

9.
Consideration of Mileage Reimbursement for Hourly Staff
· Mayor Becker explained that he came to his attention a while back that it could be an undue hardship for hourly employees to come back for evening meetings.  For example, the employee commuted to and from work (15 miles each way) for office hours and then has to return to work in the evening; if the employee makes $10 an hour and attends an hour and a half meeting (making $15) and if the cost to that employee for the additional 30 mile round trip at $0.505 per mile is $15, then that employee has come to work and not been compensated.  Mayor Becker noted that the town doesn’t typically pay for employees to commute to work in the morning and go home in the afternoon, but it does pay mileage for routine town business, out-of-town meetings, conferences, and workshops.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council to keep the current policy in place and not to reimburse hourly employees for their mileage back to meetings.     
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to keep current policy and do not change it to allow mileage to be paid for hourly employees and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion carried as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: LaMonica 
10.
Other Business   
· Councilwoman Critz announced that she and Councilwoman Coffey are registering for the North Carolina League of Municipalities Conference that is being held in Charlotte October 11th – 14th.
· Councilwoman Critz asked if it would be possible to schedule a workshop with Town Engineer MJ Namin and the planning board.  

· Councilwoman Neill announced that the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department will be doing their annual “Fill-the-Boot” drive for the Muscular Dystrophy Association on September 20, 2008 from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.  There will be a bar-b-que at the fire station afterwards.   
11.
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:08 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 9, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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